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Foreword

BUCKINGHAM PALACE

Parliament amended the Specialist Medical Order in
September 2005 creating the new Speciality of Sport
and Exercise Medicine. The Academy of Medical Royal
Colleges agreed later that year to the development of
the Faculty which is now recognised as the Governing
Body for the Speciality of Sport and Exercise Medicine.
Since then the Faculty has enjoyed a successful

first few years managing to increase the number of
Registrar posts with proper funding. There are now
approximately 50 trainees with training programmes in
Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland.

The development of Sport and Exercise Medicine has
passed through several stages and today is recognised
as the governing body for the Speciality of Sport

and Exercise Medicine; they have created training
programmes resulting in the successful entry onto
the Specialist Register of Doctors having completed
their training. The next phase will be the growth,
development and general acceptance of the value of
the Speciality within healthcare and the creation of
Consultant posts throughout the NHS.

In 2011 the Faculty published the Faculty of Sport and
Exercise Medicine Professional Code document, along
with their strategic plans for the next three years and
as Patron of the Faculty I congratulate them on their
encouraging progress.



Editor’s Piece

“The Journey is the Reward”

Irrespective of what one thinks of an anniversary,

it signals the need for reflection even if it is just
momentary. Itis a time to assess the current position,
look back at where one has come from and plan forward
the next steps of the journey. The annual newsletter
serves as a conduit of documenting these reflections
and sharing them with the Fellows and Members of
FSEM. This is the fifth anniversary of FSEM and the

5th edition of the newsletter! The number 5 is highly
symbolic and throughout the ages it has been regarded
as a special number in many cultures and religions

for a variety of reasons. Temporaly it often signals the
moment of “making a turn” and this is amply reflected in
educational systems, undergraduate and postgraduate
training, CME accrual and dare I say it, revalidation. The
President’s report complemented by the Officers’ and
Chairmans’ reports are of special significance in this
newsletter. Individuals in these Council positions and
members of the hardworking committees play a crucial
role in FSEM’s achievements. For them “the journey

is the reward”. HRH The Princess Royal’s speech at

the AGM on 29th September 2011 addressed these
achievements which are summarised in the Foreword of
this newsletter. FSEM presented a Highland Quaich to
commemorate the fifth anniversary of HRH’s Patronage.

On behalf of Council a big thank you goes to Richard
Budgett and Rick Seah for their outstanding
contribution as they leave Council. Special mention
must also go to Michael Cullen who has demitted

office. The SAC chair is now in the safe hands of Simon
Till, Rod Jaques is the President - Elect and John
Etherington is the incoming Vice President. [ am also
including Facebook facts on individuals who are helping
FSEM namely Richard Weiler, Stephen Colegrave, Paul
Tredwell, Heather Shearer and Siobhan Watts. Warm
congratulations go to Professor Keith Porter on his
Knighthood and this year’s Honorary FSEM Fellows
Professor Clyde Williams (Loughborough University)
and Professor Per Renstrom (Karolinska Institutet).
Their respective citations prepared by Rod Jaques and
Angus Wallace are included in the newsletter. So is Per
Renstrom’s Address to the Diplomates which is full of
pearls of wisdom. Charlotte Cowie and Roger Hawkes
are welcomed as the newly elected Members on Council.

FSEM Council is particularly grateful to the Society of
Apothecaries for hosting this years AGM and Annual
Dinner. The event was truly memorable. Stewart
Hillis summarises the academic content of the Update
while Jumbo Jenner’s after dinner speech provides
some interesting and historic aspects regarding the
Apothecaries Hall. The recipients of the Bauerfeind
Travel Awards, Dr Natasha Jones (2010) and Dr Wilby
Williamson (2011) are also featured along with the
adventures of Donald Macleod (past Chairman of
IABSEM) in his “Le Jog” experience. It just goes to show
once again that “The Journey is the Reward”!

From me a big thank you to Yvonne and Rita in the
FSEM Office who valiantly support me and all Officers in
our roles. I know I say this in every newsletter but trust
me, their input and importance increases every year and
they do deserve special recognition.

Dr Victor Cassar Pullicino
Honorary Secretary of FSEM

Dr Victor Cassar-Pullicino(Honorary Secretary) with Mrs
Yvonne Gilbert, Faculty Executive Manager (Right) and
Ms Rita Capaldi, Administrator at RCS (Ed)

From the Faculty Office

There has been a lot of activity in the Faculty office over
the past year. Dr John Jenner, Chairperson and Dr Jane
Dunbar, Vice-Chairperson of the Examinations

Committee have been able to make good use of the office
facilities when they are in Edinburgh preparing for the
Diploma in Sport and Exercise Medicine Examination. We
also hosted an exam question writing session on a Friday
afternoon and Saturday morning in July which proved
very productive. In addition we have frequent visits from
the Treasurer of the Faculty when he is keeping a watchful
eye on the Faculty’s coffers (he often brings us nice
choccie biscuits as well).

Occasionally we have visits from Fellows or Members of
the Faculty and we are always pleased to see you.

You may be aware that annually the Faculty award the
“Macleod Medal” to the candidate who has gained the
highest mark in a single sitting of the Diploma in Sport
and Exercise Medicine Examination.



The first of the “Macleod Medals” was awarded for the
years 2003, 2004 and 2005 at the Launch of the Faculty
in 2006.

The Macleod Medal is named after Mr Donald Macleod
the first Chairman of the Intercollegiate Academic
Board of Sport and Exercise Medicine whom [ am sure
many of you will know. Initially we had ten of the
medals cast and in 2010 there were two candidates who
merited the award.

We are therefore left with only one of the original
medals which will be awarded for 2011 (unless there are
two prestigious candidates again this year). Anyway, as |
had the use of an amateur photographer on the premises
today I asked him to photograph the medal to allow you
to see it. Once the final medal has been awarded, future
medals will encompass the Faculty Crest.

Merchandise for Sale

Finally, | am sure you are all aware that the Faculty
have some goods for sale, i.e. Rugby Shirts, Fleeces,

Polo shirts, Ties and Silver Cuff Links. I have asked our
amateur photographer to take some photos of these
items so that you have an idea of the stock we hold. I
am sure that once you see them we will be inundated
with calls for purchases. Unfortunately, I do not think
we will be able to get them to you in time for Christmas!

Navy fleece: £24.99 Blue polo shirt: £19.50

Silver cuff links: £25.00

Blue silk tie: £25.00

Navy rugby shirt: £25.99

Best wishes to all our Fellows and Members for
Christmas and the New Year and our very best wishes to
London 2012.

NHS North West

Sport and Exercise Medicine has
many positive developments in the
UK. There are growing numbers of
SEM services and SEM specialists
operating in the NHS.

We have been asked by FSEM to
summarise some of these
developments.

SEM trainees recently authored a

new publication called ‘Sport and

Exercise Medicine: A Fresh

Approach’, which has been

published through the NHS

Gateway. A Fresh Approach’ is a guide for commissioners
on the roles and benefits of SEM specialists working in
the NHS. Work is underway to provide the next publication,
which will highlight examples of SEM services in Primary,
Secondary, Tertiary and Integrated or Intermediate Care,
so that providers and commissioners can understand

the flexibility and benefits of SEM services for patients
and commissioners. We are working closely with NHS
North West and Mike Farrar (The NHS Physical Activity
Champion and Chief Executive of NHS Confederation), the
Department of Health, Government, patient groups,
charities and industry to further establish Sport and
Exercise Medicine services in the NHS.

We have arranged and sponsored the inclusion of Sport
and Exercise Medicine clinics in Choose & Book, linked
to defined SEM related conditions and clinical terms. We
have also sponsored the setting up of our main specialty
code - 325. These cement SEM in NHS IT systems, which
are dull but essential pieces of the SEM jigsaw.

In 2005 a pledge was made by the Government to de-
velop a National Centre for Sport and Exercise Medicine.
This work is entering the latter stages, with governance
and building development imminent. 3 partners have
agreed to deliver the National Centre in Sheffield, UCL/
UCLH in London and Loughborough/Nottingham/Leicester,
which enables wide national coverage. Institutions had
been invited to tender and meet minimum requirements
and commitments. The Universities and Hospitals in each
of these locations (as well as the Council and Primary
Care Consortia in Sheffield) are collaborating to deliver a
National Centre that will provide NHS patients with Sport
and Exercise Medicine clinics and services.



In addition, it is expected they will be beacons for
research and education in SEM. It is hoped and expected
that further centres, meeting governance and
commitment criteria will apply to join the National
Centre in time. Delivery will be expected in 2012/2013
and each centre is committed to developing new NHS
employment opportunities for SEM specialists as well
as Exercise Medicine services. We are also working to
develop an Exercise Medicine business plan, which will
enable Exercise Medicine services to be commissioned
on the NHS.

This is a substantial and significant piece of work.
Discussions continue to take place with leading
organisations in business to commence this important
piece of work. Collaboration with IO centres and global
Exercise Medicine colleagues has been and will continue
to be sought. This work will hopefully benefit SEM in the
UK and our global colleagues.

We have recently had a chapter dedicated to Sport and
Exercise Medicine published in “Consultant physicians
working with patients: the duties, responsibilities and
practice of physicians in medicine - 5th edition”. This is
the first time SEM has had an entry in this publication
and we hope that by the time the 6th edition is
published, more NHS SEM services will be
commissioned and will contribute positive data to
support further development. We are also working with
FSEM to deliver an SEM website to assist with NHS
information dissemination on the roles, benefits and
cost effectiveness of SEM services.

Further publications in RCGP News, Pulse and GP
Magazine are expected next year and we will also have
the services of an experienced NHS and Industry
Marketing expert to help co-ordinate SEM
communications and PR. This work has involved the
collaboration and support of a number of friends and
colleagues across SEM and we thank them all for their
continued efforts. We would especially like to thank the
SEM specialty trainees and encourage them to remain
active and involved in the development of their future
employment and SEM.

Lay Member Representation
on Council

Heather is currently the Quality

and Clinical Governance Lead in

NHS Fife. Her previous roles

include working with the Institute,

planning and strategy lead for the

Outer North East London Acute

Commissioning Unit and Deputy Director of Service
Development at Royal Brompton & Harefield NHS Trust.

Working with the Institute and Warwick Business School
Heather produced a Tackling Tough Choices Toolkit.

This was a joint project between the NHS Institute and
Warwick Business School. The toolkit offers a framework
some tools with which to tackle the challenges of scarce
resources in healthcare. She also worked on the Business
Case for Patient Safety, set up the Advanced Improvement
skills for Quality and Safety programme and teaches on
the Leading Improvement in Patient Safety programmes,
particularly focusing on human factors in safety. She
completed the Improvement Advisor course at Institute
for Healthcare Improvement, Boston in 2008.

Heather’s PhD in Psychology, from the University of
Durham, focused on the development of planning skills in
pre-school children with autistic spectrum disorders and
other communication delays.

She is a regular gym-goer and has completed an Olympic
distance Triathlon.

Top honour for Faculty Chairman

Professor Keith Porter, Chairman

of the Faculty of Pre-Hospital Care,

has been given a knighthood in the

New Year Honours list. Professor

Sir Keith has been involved with

the Faculty of Pre-hospital Care for

a number of years, initially as a

Committee member, then as Honorary Secretary, before
being elected Chairman in 2007. He is Consultant
Trauma Surgeon and Professor of Clinical Traumatology
at Queen Elizabeth Hospital in Birmingham. He is also
Chairman of the Trauma Care Council, a member of the
Defence Scientific Advisory Committee and a member of
the Resuscitation Council.



Communications and PR Officer

After completing two law degrees

at Queens’ College, Cambridge

University, Paul joined the

advertising industry as a graduate

trainee in account handling.

During a career in highly

respected local and international

agencies, Paul operated for 15+

years at director or executive director/senior
management level, including three years as a
Managing Partner at Saatchi & Saatchi. Since leaving
advertising Paul has been the CEO of the market
research division of a major communications group
and more recently an independent consultant in
communications and strategy development to
senior teams within the public and private sectors.
He has recently completed a two year part-time
assignment in a public health programme at the
Department of Health. Paul will be working one
day a week with the Faculty to help improve the
effectiveness of its communications activity and the
overall promotion of SEM.

Pilot Study Research

Siobhan Watts joined the Faculty

of Sport and Exercise Medicine

as the Pilot Study Researcher on

30th June 2011 (on a part time,

fixed term contract) working

Wednesdays and Thursdays to

assist with collating and

compiling the results from the

Survey which was sent out to predominately the
UK-based active Fellows and Members of FSEM at the
end of July.

Whilst this can be a very mundane role, extracting
information from the survey onto a new database is
very time consuming, but for those who fully completed
the survey, the responses have been very informative
and constructive.

Newly Elected Council
Members for 2011

Sports Physician, Bupa Sports
and Musculoskeletal Centre of
Excellence, Barbican, London

[ currently chair the Nominations

Committee and thus have been

privileged to be able to attend Council meetings and
contribute through this. I sit on the BASEM Education
Committee and on the Board of the ISEM. I have had
involvement with various organisations in SEM politics
over the years and with various national sporting
bodies, such as the FA, the LTA and the BOA. The Faculty
faces great challenges in raising the profile of SEM and
developing it further than the ‘team physician’ and ‘MSK
medicine’ roles which previously typified the specialty,
but without losing these key elements and the many
who practise mainly in these areas. NHS, EIS, NGB,
professional sport and private practice will all have
ownership in this. Having worked in all these areas,

[ hope to be able to fairly represent a wide group of
stakeholders on the Faculty council.

Newly Elected Council
Members for 2011

Chief Medical Officer,
PGA European Tour

[ have been involved in the

development of Sports Medicine

and worked full time in the speciality for 5 years
including a lead role in an NHS department. [ am on the
Specialist Register. My main job is as CMO of the PGA
European Tour (golf) and have set up a sports medicine
service and research program.

As a member of BASEM I have helped organise a
National Congress and have been a regular lecturer on
the Foundation Courses and the Nottingham University
MSc. I am a Faculty appraiser. I am keen to work to help
develop a strong faculty and increase the opportunities
for our specialists within the NHS and be involved in
national debates on major relevant topics. I would also
like to help rationalise the education delivered by the
Faculty, BASEM and others. Ihope also to help with
revalidation making the process as efficient as possible.
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The Highland Quaich with crest presented to HRH Princess Anne.
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Make a Date
FSEM (uk)
2012 Annual Scientific Meeting

Diploma Ceremony and Annual General Meeting
Date: 4th October 2012
Venue: RCSEd

N.B - See Website for Academic Programme

CONTENTS
FOREWORD 2
EDITORS PIECE 3
FROMTHE FACULTY OFFICE 3
FACEBOOK FACTS 4
FACEBOOK OF NEWLY ELECTED COUNCIL MEMBERS 6
AGM 2011 IMAGES 7
PRESIDENT’S REPORT 12
VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 17
TREASURER’S REPORT 18
SAC REPORT 19
APPRAISAL COMMITTEE 20
EDUCATION COMMITTEE 20
EXAMINATIONS COMMITTEE 21
INSTITUTE OF SEM 24
FACULTY OF SEM (RCPI/RCSI) 26
NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE 27
OUTGOING SPECIALITY TRAINEE REPRESENTIVE'S REPORT 28
INCOMING SPECIALITY TRAINEE REPRESENTIVE'S REPORT 29
BAUERFEIND AWARDS 2010/2011 30
HONORARY FELLOWS 2011 CITATIONS 30
ADDRESS TO DIPLOMATES 32
AFTER DINNER SPEECH 34
‘LE JOG' 35
LIST OF FSEM COMMITEES 38
FSEM (UK) COUNCIL MEMBERS 39



AGM
Images 2011







PRESIDENT’S REPORT

The past year has been a
successful one for the Faculty
and for its Fellows and Members
and this is our 5th Anniversary.
We should celebrate 5 years of
achievements built upon a lifetime
of work of our forefathers.

e Been approved as a stand-alone specialty of medicine

e Created standing orders and relationships with
parent and supporting Colleges and Faculties

e Created our Faculty office in Edinburgh

e Written and modified a higher specialist training
curriculum with trainees entering and now completing
higher specialist training in Sport and Exercise Medicine

e Some limited new consultant posts

e Professor Sir Keith M Porter, a Fellow of our Faculty
who was awarded a knighthood in the 2011 New Years
Honours for his services to the Armed Forces.

e Dr Charlotte Cowie and Dr Roger Hawkes have been
elected to Council.

e Dr Rod Jaques elected as President-Elect

e Dr John Etherington elected as Vice-President

Both Mr William Eardley and Dr Joanne Larkin who
won the Macleod Medal for 2010, as the individuals who
scored the highest marks in both diets of the Diploma
examination. This is the first time the Macleod Medal
has been awarded to two outstanding diplomates in one
year.

Dr Joanne Larkin centre with

Mr William Eardley - Dr Larkin’s mother and sister on either side.
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There have been a few changes to Council this year:
The following have left Council:

¢ Dr Richard Budgett elected 2007

¢ Dr Richard Seah our Trainee representative

The following have joined Council:

e Dr Heather Shearer the Faculty’s Lay Representative
on Council

e Dr Charlotte Cowie: elected member
¢ Dr Roger Hawkes: elected member
e Dr Wilby Williamson our new Trainee Representative

Prof Michael Cullen will stand down as SAC Chair and
will be replaced by Dr Simon Till. Members of Council
work hard for the Faculty and Speciality and without
their continuing efforts the Faculty and Speciality will
go into decline. They all require your support but, if
the Speciality is to flourish, it requires support and
involvement from all our Fellows and Members. We are
continually looking for individuals who are prepared to
spend time and effort working for the Faculty on one of
it committees.

We now have 555 Fellows and Members:

Senior Fellows 13
Foundation Fellows 198
Fellowship by Election 10
Fellowship 6
Senior Members 3
Foundation Members 257
Membership by Election 42
Membership 3

Associate Members 7
Corresponding Fellows 2

Affiliate Members 113

(medical students) - not counted in the 555 F&M

There are presently 14 Honorary Fellows with Professor
Clyde Williams OBE, School of Sport, Exercise and
Health Sciences, Loughborough University and Per
Renstrom MD., PhD. Professor emeritus, Department

of Molecular Medicine and Surgery, Centre for Sports
Trauma Research, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm,
Sweden having received Honorary Fellowship this year.



We have developed a new strategy paper for The Faculty
and we hope this will allow us to prioritise important
pieces of work and develop a more proactive, rather
than reactive, work programme. We needed to clearly
articulate the aims of the Faculty, which is to define,
develop and ensure best practice the doctors practising
sport and exercise medicine in the UK, for the benefits
of patients and the public. As stated, the strategy is
intended to serve as a framework for decision-making,
provide a structure for planning and delivery of faculty
activities, and assists benchmarking and performance
monitoring. The strategy can be found on our website
and [ would urge you to read it.

Earlier this year we commissioned a piece of work

to scope the Faculty’s PR & communication needs. In
summary, it is clear that we need to appoint a part-time
Communications & PR officer to coordinate responses to
press enquiries, and furthermore to provide a coherent
proactive communications strategy.

The latter is becoming increasingly important as we
try to embed SEM services in healthcare. Awareness of
what we do and thus can offer is absolutely vital, hence
the requirement for this appointment which was made
following Council meeting Sept 30th: Mr Paul Tredwell,
as FSEM Communications & PR manager (part-time).

Linked to this project we intend modernising the FSEM
website which may include changing our web host.

Once the role of consultants in the Speciality of Sport

& Exercise Medicine is better understood, Directors

of Public Health, GP Commissioners and others can
appreciate the importance of investing in the speciality.
Fellows & Members can play a significant role in the
development of the speciality by promoting SEM
services and by being advocates for health and wellness
through physical activity and exercise.

Following on from the publication last year of The
Professional Code the Council is currently involved in
writing 2 important publications:

e The first lead by Dr Simon Kemp, Pre-hospital
Immediate Trauma Care Courses related to Sport, looks
at the role of the Faculty of Sport and Exercise Medicine
in setting standards in this area.

¢ The second lead by Dr Victor Cassar-Pullicino and Dr
Rod Jaques (with Drs Philip Batty and Roger Hawkes)
will be joint guidance from FSEM-RCR on The use of
diagnostic Ultrasound in sport and exercise medicine
practice.

The Faculty has been actively involved in the Sport
and Exercise Medicine committee of the Royal College
of Physicians of London, which is chaired by Dr John
Etherington.

We have actively contributed to the working party that
has produced the document ‘Exercise for Life’ which
looks at exercise in both health and disease. We very
much hope that this document, set for release 2012,
will raise awareness of physical activity in medicine,
increase engagement, and act as a catalyst for every
physician to ask every patient about their levels of
physical activity.



We have received helpful support from the Department
of Health in the form of funding to support a project to
help develop and embed SEM posts in the NHS. Ms Sue
McKinnon who is based in the East Midlands Deanery
is leading this piece of work and can be contacted
through SueMcKinnon@nhs.net. She is providing
examples of existing services some of which will be
written up to provide concrete examples of pathways
that might be commissioned by the future GP consortia.
These pathways will sit alongside a new publication:
‘Sports and Exercise Medicine: A Fresh Approach’, which
will be published through the NHS Gateway. A PDF
version of the executive summary is available on our
website. We anticipate developing a discrete tab on the
FSEM website which will include all available resources
for those seeking to set out SEM post in primary and/or
secondary care.

[ am pleased to report that in the month of July, 3
part-time SEM consultant posts were interviewed for,
and [ hope this is the start of many more SEM posts
based in NHS hospitals and universities.

[ wrote to you personally to seek your support for
this important survey that is being undertaken by
the Faculty. [ am very grateful to the very many of
you who have taken time to complete our survey. We
had responses from 274 out of 428 (64%) UK based
members & fellows.

The Faculty has been asked by the Academy of
Medical Royal Colleges to conduct a study and make
recommendations on the methodology and means

to implement appraisal and revalidation for doctors
practicing Sport and Exercise medicine. To do this, the
Faculty needs to have a comprehensive understanding
of the wide-ranging work practices of all its members
and fellows.

To this end the response rate from our UK SEM

active Fellows at 67.7% was slightly disappointing.
Nonetheless, the numbers of Fellows and Members
(some of whom appraise through the Faculty) who have
not yet indentified a Responsible Officer for Revalidation
is significant. Thus for the purposes of Revalidation,

the FSEM will seek to become a ‘designated body’ to

be able, if approved, to appoint a Responsible Officer.
The ongoing survey analysis work will also provide us
with key data to help create new NHS SEM Consultant
posts. The results are being collated by Siobhan Watts
who has been funded by AoMRC and is based in the
Faculty office: Dr Rod Jaques and Dr Paul Jackson are
leading this piece of work.
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Training programmes are now established in all 9
English Deaneries (including the MoD), as well as
Scotland, Northern Ireland and Wales. As of August
2011 we have a total of 47 trainees in post. In the past
year 3 trainees have graduated through their training
programmes and have thus joined the specialist register.

Our first trainees completed their training programme
in August 2009. These are ‘top-up trainees’ who did
not need to go through the full 4 year registrar training
programme and have completed their “Combined
Programme CESR” (CP-CESR). Our first CCT trainees
completed their training in August 2011.

Under the stewardship of Dr Jenner and greatly helped
by Dr Jane Dunbar, the Diploma Examination has gone
from strength to strength. It has had to be changed

to fit in with the requirements of the GMC. Because of
the change of format and GMC guidance, equivalence of
those university diplomas which had been previously
granted equivalence ended in 2010.

Currently there are a total of 256 Diplomates, 110
having passed the examination during the seven years
it was run by the Intercollegiate Academic Board of
Sport and Exercise Medicine (IABSEM) and 146 having
passed the examination since the creation of the
Faculty in 2006.



The SEM Curriculum has been modified again to meet
PMETB’s/GMC updated 2010 requirements. This was
the fourth major revision in four years. This has put an
enormous amount of work onto the SAC, specifically its
chair Professor Michael Cullen, for which we are most
grateful. Michael demits office this year and we are very
grateful for all his time and effort. Dr Simon Till will be
taking over as SAC Chair.

As well as setting and maintaining standards, one of
the Faculty’s principal aims is to bring different bodies
involved in Sport and Exercise Medicine together. The
Institute of Sport and Exercise Medicine is the Faculty’s
research arm and has developed a FSEM research
strategy. The FSEM-ISEM 5 year MOA is now due for
review and we will keep you informed of research plans
for 2012.

We have negotiated with BASEM a Memorandum of
Understanding with respect to Education, which aims
maximise our collective resources and avoid duplication
and confusion. There will some alignment of our
websites as we seek to update the FSEM site over the
next 12 months.

Sport and Exercise Medicine is not typically included
in the undergraduate curriculum. There are a large
number of medical students interested in Sport and
Exercise Medicine and who are now Affiliate members
(113).

In the last year there have been successful
undergraduate SEM meetings and our aim is to help
unify their efforts. The Undergraduate Education
Committee has become part of the Education
Committee, and a future priority is to lobby medical
schools for SEM to become incorporated within medical
school curricula.

Bauerfeind Travel Fellowship: this generous award of

a travel scholarship has been awarded in 2011 to Dr
Wilby Williamson. The recipient is expected to present
his work at a future FSEM meeting. Elizabeth Crane, MD
Bauerfeind UK, presented the award.

[ am very much aware of the time, anxiety and in many
cases irritation that the CESR process has caused.

We are unsure of the actual number of successful
application but on the Faculty’s records there are 42
that we are aware. We only have records of those who
have informed the Faculty or if I have heard through the
grapevine. Due to the Data Protection Act the GMC is
unable to provide us with a regularly updated list. Thus
we would ask that successful applicants let us know of
the status of their CESR application.

We now have a Coat of Arms thanks to the Lord Lyon'’s
office and the hard work of Mr Jim Foster, our Treasurer.
The coat of arms was officially launched at the AGM
2010 and we are finalising guidance for members and
fellows as to how this can be used for those undertaking
working for or on behalf of The Faculty.

Just nine months to go! Volunteers should have
volunteered and we look forward to working with Dr
Richard Budgett at LOCOG and Dr Ian McCurdie at the
BOA as the games approach. I have no doubt that the
Games will be a huge success and a fantastic national
celebration. We remain concerned as to the true legacy
benefits and will keep working with 2012 legacy
projects, notably the National Centre of Excellence for
SEM. Currently the plans are for a networked National
Centre with sites in London (UCL and UCLH), East
Midlands (Leicester, Loughborough and Nottingham),
and Sheffield. We hope to be able to announce capital
funding support from the DH and this should trigger
further fund raising involving Olympic sponsors and
others. The Faculty has worked in an advisory role

to the DH on this project, as clearly it is an important
opportunity in terms of future jobs, new programmes
and research in SEM.

We are directly involved in several conferences in
Olympic year, including:

¢ RCP-FSEM Olympic medicine
conference: RCP: Thurs March 22nd 2012

e International Convention on Science,

Education and Medicine in Sport
(ICSEMIS): Glasgow July 19th-24th 2012

¢ 6th World Sports Trauma Congress: London Oct 17th-
20th 2012



FSEM Council has 3 major concerns:

Lack of NHS Consultant posts: despite some notable
successes, and knowledge of some possible future
appointments, we remain concerned at the overall lack
of new opportunities for trainees completing specialist
training in SEM. We hope that the Project led by Sue
McKinnon will result in commissioning of appropriate
services that will include roles for newly qualified
SEM consultants. The current changes in the shape
and workings of the NHS, presents both threats and
opportunities. I think it is likely that we’ll see increasing
commissioning of services within primary care with a
resultant decrease in the burden of secondary care. An
opportunity exists for Sport and Exercise Medicine to
play a major role in MSK ‘integrated care services’.

CESR: the Article 14 process has and remains a
tiresome process for some applicants. FSEM with
JRCPTB will support members and fellows making
applications and hope that over the next few months we
will receive more applications. [ would urge those yet
to make an application to do so in a timely fashion as
revalidation starts next year. It is anticipated you will
revalidate against the specialty you are listed, hence the
urgency to push on with applications.

Revalidation: the majority of members & fellows
should have no particular anxieties regarding
revalidation, which is due to commence 2012. For those
members and fellows who appraise through FSEM and
who have not indentified their Responsible Officer, we
are actively seeking to understand whether FSEM may
become a ‘designated body’.

The Faculty will continue to work hard on your behalf.
We will continue work on projects related to:

e The future financial security of The Faculty

e Enhanced appraisal, leading to revalidation which is
due to startin 2012

e A strategy for press enquires and media work with the
employment of a Press Officer

e The National Centre of Excellence for SEM as part of
2012 legacy

[ am delighted to be able to announce that our
Vice-President, Dr Rod Jaques has been elected as
President Elect, to take over Presidency in autumn
2012.
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Dr John Etherington has been elected as Vice-President.

Dr Richard Budgett, demits office as BASEM Chair
24th Nov 2011. Many thanks to Richard and his team
at BASEM, our specialty association, for his help and
support in helping us all develop our specialty.

I am grateful to everyone who has given of their time so
generously and worked so hard to get Sport & Exercise
Medicine and FSEM to where we are today, notably:

e The Honorary Officers of the Faculty;

e Members of Council, both elected and those
Representatives of the Royal Medical Colleges, Faculties,
Apothecaries and Military;

e The Chairmen of the committees and the Members
of their committees without whom much of the
development would not have occurred;

 Yvonne Gilbert and Rita Capaldi, not only for their hard
work but also for the way in which they support Fellows
and Members; and

e Fellows and Members who have given of their time to
help the Faculty and Speciality develop.

I would heartily encourage all Members and Fellows to
get involved in the work of the Faculty, as the Faculty is
there for you and the development of SEM.



Vice President’s Report

Faculty work continues to be

interesting and diverse. With the

publication of Lavellee’s paper in

the BJSM last year on the

American system of training in

MSK ultrasound, the Faculty has

had initial discussions with the

Royal College of Radiology to

develop a training curriculum and appraisal process.

A significant number of Sport and Exercise physicians
perform MSK ultrasound in their clinical rooms, almost
all of whom will have done initial training courses of
varying quality. There is a strong need to ensure that
the process of gaining experience in MSK ultrasound,
obtaining suitable mentoring, theoretical knowledge
and maintaining skills are all encompassed in a FSEM
document. It is hoped that this will be produced early in
2012.

Council has taken sometime to review our PR and
communications strategy. We have appointed and

had a report from an independent communications
consultant scoping the issues that the Faculty needs to
address. We are delighted with the appointment of Paul
Tredwell to lead on PR and Communications. There

is a real opportunity for the Faculty to have its ‘voice’
better heard both within the profession and amongst
the public.

[ am grateful to Dr Phil Batty (Council) for taking over
the collection of untoward event data arising from the
FSEM Appraisal process. This is important work as

it informs the medical defence agencies about issues
in SEM and helps them determine our subscription
banding.

Dr Paul Jackson (Council) has been a huge assistance in
pushing forward strengthened training for Appraisers
in the Faculty. Two courses have now been run, with

a third planned for next year. Revalidation remains a
subject in evolution, it will undoubtedly come for SEM
and decisions will need to be carefully thought through
as to how best to assess the wide heterogeneity of SEM
practice in the UK and the role of a SEM Responsible
officer.

During 2011 an online survey was conducted on the
Members and Fellows of the Faculty to assist the
Council in understanding better the Members and
Fellows” working practices. A total of 274 surveys were
completed by UK based, currently practising Members
and Fellows. This represented (excluding orthopaedic
surgeons) a return rate of 72% amongst Fellows and
56% amongst Members. 8.7% of respondents were
currently in SEM training whilst 47% were on the GP
register. 28% of respondents were running two or more
SEM clinical services. Respondents held Diplomas (UK)
in 56% of cases and MScs (UK) in 29%.

118 respondents (40%) were employed doctors, 79
(27%) self employed and the rest a mixture of employed
and self employed. 45% of respondents had more than
one employer. 71% of respondents were in full time
employment

41 (14%) of respondents classified themselves as an
SEM consultant, 39 (13%) as an SEM Specialist and
88 (29%) as a GP with a special interest. 74 (25%) of
respondents classified themselves as a Consultant in
another speciality with a special interest in SEM

When asked to define their primary clinical service

90 (32%) of respondents reported this was in General
Practice, 63 (22%) in private SEM clinics and 52 (18%)
in NHS SEM clinics. Interestingly of those defining
their primary clinical service 77 (27%) of respondents
were working inside an organisation, Institute or
Professional sport. For many of these primary clinical
services both electronic and paper records were kept,
electronic records being slightly more common. Written
correspondence by letters were the most common
methods of feeding back to referrers.

Answers to the question on medico legal work, only
6 Members/Fellows conducted more than 200 pieces
of medico legal work per year. In addition only 13%
of respondents had made a Care Quality Commission
application.

Thirty-two percent of respondents reported their
medical indemnity be covered by the MDU, 41% with
the MPS, 8% with MDDU and 5% with Sempris. Almost
93% were members of BASEM, 16% with BIMM and
11% with the ACSM.

260 Members and Fellows (90%) intend to seek GMC
revalidation of whom 177 (56%) plan to do this in SEM.
Overall, at this time, 173 (82%) Member and Fellows
were not clear on who their Responsible Officer will be.

When asked about achieving a minimum of 50 hours of
CPD per year only 3.7% of respondents did not achieve
this minimum figure. CPD was spread across clinical,

management, academic, governance and first aid areas.

In the primary clinical setting of respondents the most
common new patient time (34%) was 30 minutes and
follow up time (27%) 15 minutes. In the respondents
Primary clinical practice the most common referral
source was from General Practice, followed by
physiotherapy, self referral and consultant colleagues.

A detailed analysis of the survey results is currently
underway and this will inform the Council on future
strategic policy particularly in regard to revalidation
and appraisal. The data will also be very helpful to
guide appraisers on governance issues in Members and
Fellows working practice.



Treasurer’s Report

[ present my report from two

spreadsheets. The first (rolling

accounts) shows income and

expenditure for the

financial year ending 31st

December 2010 (also showing

the same for 2008 and 2009).

You will see that this shows a

year end surplus of £68,601,

£50k of which was transferred to reserves.

However, this surplus includes approximately £15k in
subscriptions paid in arrears from the previous year.

The second spreadsheet shows my projection of income
and expenditure for 2011; together with actual income
and expenditure for the six months to 30th June 2011.
You will see that the Faculty is well on track to meet the
projected surplus of £31,950. Note that subscription
income was below projection at 30th June; however,
many members and fellows pay their subscription in
July and thus I expect to meet the annual projection for
the year end.

Although these figures show the Faculty in a comfortable
position, there will be a requirement to meet significant
new areas of expenditure during the remainder of

this year and during 2012. One requirement is the
development of a PR and Media presence for the
Faculty and this will involve employing Paul Tredwell

a specialist consultant, on a part time basis. A second
requirement is to employ a specialist consultant to
further validate the Faculty’s examination processes.
Also, there are significant inflationary factors to take
into account: almost all the Faculty’s ongoing expenses
have increased and are likely to continue to increase
into 2012.

Note that the Faculty’s reserves now stand at £254,565.
The Faculty’s strategy is to continue building reserves
until they represent approximately double annual
turnover; however, it may take several more years
before this position is achieved. At present the reserves
are held in interest-earning cash accounts. It will be my
intention to move these funds into other investment
areas but it is unwise to do so at present in an unstable
investment market.

Subscriptions:

For the reasons above I propose to increase
subscriptions for 2012 by 5%. This will enable the
Faculty to keep up with inflation and assist in meeting
the new costs.

Examinations

At an earlier meeting of your Council it was agreed
that examinations should be cost-neutral to be met by
examination fees (in earlier years examinations were a
net cost to the Faculty). Until examination numbers are
known for the second tranche to be held in November, |
cannot yet forecast the cost balance; however, I suspect
that it may be necessary to increase fees by 10% to
balance the costs. A full report will be made on this to
Council later in the year.

SAC Report

Curriculum Matters

The past year has thankfully

seen a consolidation within

postgraduate medical training

following the upheaval

created by ‘Project 2010’

which saw all medical and

surgical specialties committed to rewrite their training
curricula to conform to the GMC’s revised standards for
training and assessment. The new training curriculum
for SEM came into operation in August 2010 and
trainees and trainers are now becoming familiar with
the syllabus and the range of workplace based tools that
are defined for the assessment of trainee competence.
It is clear however for all medical specialties that the
training curriculum is a living document and will be
subject to ongoing review - indeed at a meeting [
attended in April at JRCPTB, eight new topics were
discussed for possible future inclusion, including
obesity and adolescent health which are particularly
relevant to SEM practice. The SAC will progress these
discussions during the next year, although there is an
acute awareness that the current syllabus is already
extremely broad and challenging to complete in the
timeframe available for training. In future years I see
the curriculum being continually moulded to reflect
the emerging needs of the SEM specialist in a changing
healthcare landscape.

You will be aware that entry to specialty training at ST3
in Sport and Exercise Medicine is possible from one of
three different pathways - Core Medical Training (CMT),
Acute Care Common Stem (ACCS) or General Practice
(GP). In August 2011 all trainees undertaking CMT were
required to have attained the full MRCP diploma by the
completion of ST2 in order to progress to ST3 (from
2012 applicants will have to have attained the MRCP by
the date of interview).



This equally applies to those doctors seeking to enter
specialty training in Sport and Exercise Medicine from
this pathway. Essential criteria for doctors following
either of the other entry routes will continue to reflect
the current standards of that pathway and will require
the applicant to have achieved the necessary ST2
competences in either ACCS or GP in force at the time.
Further details on the SEM curriculum can be found at

FSEM Diploma Examination:

The SEM curriculum currently requires trainees to pass
the FSEM Diploma by the end of ST4. With expanding
trainee numbers it has become evident that trainees
may not in all cases be able to gain the required
practical experience in SEM to adequately prepare them
to successfully sit the Part 2 examination during this
time. The SAC has therefore submitted an application to
the GMC to amend the curriculum to mandate that both
parts of the exam should in future be attained by the
completion of ST5. We are awaiting a final decision on
this. Trainees will still be able to sit the diploma exam
any time after entering training if they feel competent to
do so. If this change is approved by GMC future doctors
entering training between ST3 and ST5 will be required
to sit the FSEM Diploma regardless of any previous
qualification in SEM they may hold - this relates to
trainees undertaking abbreviated training with the
intention of making a CP-CESR application.

Recruitment:

Training programmes are now established in nine
deaneries in England (including the MoD) as well as
Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. As of 3rd August
2011 we have a total of 47 trainees in post, one or two
of whom are in a ‘grace period’ following completion of
training. This past year has again been a challenging one
for recruitment to specialty training in SEM and several
regions were unable to fill all of their available posts
during the 2011 recruitment round. The continued
uncertainty re NHS job prospects is likely to be the main
reason that there is a reluctance to commit to a career in
SEM, although there does appear to be some movement
in this area, with several consultant posts having

been advertised during recent months. The Faculty
continues to work closely with the DH to attempt to
progress this issue by creating a greater awareness
among commissioners of the contribution that SEM
specialists can make to improving healthcare. This is
embodied in the paper ‘Sport and Exercise Medicine-

a fresh approach’ and I am sure that our President,
Professor Mark Batt, will have more to say on this topic
in his report. The DH Centre for Workforce Intelligence
has recently published a paper entitled

This can be accessed at
. The recommendation for

SEM is that training numbers should be maintained at
current levels for the next three years.

Congratulations:

August 2011 sees the first of our ‘run through’ trainees
completing their higher specialty training and achieving
the award of a CCT leading to inclusion on the Specialist
Register of the GMC. Many congratulations to these
brave pioneers who were bold enough to take a leap
into the unknown when specialty training was in its
infancy. I have no doubt that many will go on to be the
future leaders and drivers of our specialty.

Congratulations are also due to those trainees who
have been successful in gaining entry to the Specialist
Register via the CP-CESR pathway during the past year.

Thanks

[ am coming to the end of my period as SAC Chair and
will demit office after the SAC meeting in October. This
has been an extremely challenging and rewarding
experience and [ would like to record my thanks to

my fellow SAC members and the staff at JRCPTB who
have all contributed enormously to the development of
postgraduate training in Sport and Exercise Medicine
in the UK. There is no doubt that major improvements
to SEM training have been achieved in the past four
years and this is testimony to the dedication of all of
the Training Programme Directors and Educational
Supervisors as well as the enthusiasm of our trainees.

[ am sure that this progress will be maintained under
my successor as SAC Chair, Dr Simon Till and I wish him
every success in this role.



Appraisal Committee

At the time of writing there
have been over 60 appraisals
done by the Faculty. This has
generated about 80 untoward
event reports , which has
been critical in discussions
with the MDU in determining
the underwriting risk of SEM

Physicians. A summary of untoward event reports was
given at the September FSEM AGM .

The FSEM Appraisal process is very well positioned in
its potential for adaptation to enhanced appraisal for
Revalidation. The appraisal process has undergone at
least one major revision since its inception in 2008.

[ would like to take this opportunity to thank all

the appraisers of the Faculty who give up their time
to manage the FSEM appraisal process. The FSEM
Council is looking in the near future, to both reduce
the appraisal costs for our members and fellows and to
provide a small reward to the Appraisers ,who to date
have given their time for free.

Finally can I remind members and fellows of the issues
they should consider when choosing a FSEM Appraiser

Appraisees should remember that their choice of
appraiser should be an individual who will meaningfully
and valuably contribute to their appraisal experience.

Appraisees will be offered a list of appraisers by
the Faculty office within their geographical region.
Appraisal costs are kept to a minimum by ensuring
that the (unpaid) appraisers’ travel costs and time
commitments are made as efficient as possible.

If an appraisee feels that this local list of appraisers
is not suitable, an alternative can be applied for, within
reason, from the FSEM approved appraiser list.

Only in exceptional circumstances will the same
appraiser be allowed to conduct the appraisal for more
than three consecutive years.

For appraisers to remain competent the Faculty
advises that a minimum of two appraisals are done per
year. Appraisers should not normally conduct more than
six appraisals per year.

It will not normally be acceptable for an appraisee to
act as their future appraiser’s appraiser within a three
year period.

It is essential that an appraisee provides all
the relevant documentation at the appraisal and if
necessary speaks to the appraiser in advance of the
appraisal to clarify the documentation required.

Appraisers must complete the written appraisal
process within fifteen working days of the appraisal date.
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Education Committee

The education committee has

continued to discuss with BASEM

concerning collaborative meetings

and sessions at conferences.

A joint session at the ICSSEP

Glasgow pre Olympic meeting

which is being organised by Greg Whyte has been
proposed including ISEM. Discussions regarding the
content have included bone screening, other topics
related to female participation in sport, the influence
of exercise in diabetes and obesity and GP exercise
referral. The final programme will be circulated after
discussion with Dr Andrew Franklin-Miller and Prof
David Patterson.

A session has been agreed at the World Sports Trauma
Congress on 19th October 2012. Preliminary topics
concerning sports specific injuries or health related
aspects of sport will be considered with regard to the
general content of the programme. The 3rd Congress of
the European College of Sport and Exercise Physicians
(ECOSEP) will be held in April 2013 in Frankfurt. The
involvement and contribution of the Faculty will be
discussed with the Faculty representative Prof Nicola
Maffulli.

The Annual Meeting was held in the Apothecaries

Hall on Thursday 29th September 2011. The academic
meeting took the form of an Update Meeting on mixed
Sports and Exercise Medicine Topics of present interest.

Dr Andrew Franklin-Miller spoke on an update on
evidence based medicine covering areas of academic
studies and how they might impact on personal
clinical practice. Under the umbrella topic of exercise
prescription Professor Rod Taylor spoke on the costs
and outcomes of Exercise referral schemes. This
revealed some weaknesses of data on the beneficial
effects of exercise in individuals presenting with

risk factors in the absence of previous specific
cardiovascular events. Although this data was
disappointing the talk developed structures which
should produce a template for critical review of exercise
programmes in health and disease in the future. Mr
Andy Parkinson gave a review of the WADA doping
regulations and the updated list of banned substances.
This promoted discussions on the interaction of UKAD
and WADA and the practical impact on procedures.
Discussion was held on the individual programmes
being conducted by the FA and Rugby Union
Governing bodies and how they facilitated educational
programmes which might be extended to other
Sports. An update on cardiovascular screening was
presented by Prof W.S. Hillis discussing the strengths
and weaknesses of present methods of assessment and
the impact of the inclusion of non invasive testing on
screening programmes.



A stimulating and enthusiastic presentation was given
by Natasha Jones newly appointed consultant in SEM
and the first recipient of the Bauerfeind Travelling
Award. The subject was Developing Exercise Medicine
in the NHS which was complemented by the circulation
of the NHS Publication, Sport and Exercise Medicine “A
Fresh Approach” authored by Dr Natasha Jones and Dr
Richard Weiler and several specialist registrars in SEM.

A lively debate on the relative merits of sending sports
participants abroad for surgery was held between
Nicola Mafulli and Angus Wallace moderated by Nick
Peirce. Comparison of individual surgeons’ results
and total care packages being offered stimulated lively
debate and it was felt that this format was extremely
successful and should be used in future.

Other activities included the second competition for the
Bauerfeind Travel Award which was adjudicated by Nick
Webborn, Simon Till and W.S.Hillis. The quality of the
application was extremely high and after appropriate
debate the prize was awarded to Dr Wilby Williamson.

The activity of undergraduate students with an interest
in sports and exercise medicine has continued to be
encouraged. Contact has been maintained by telephone
conferences and attendances at local and national
student meetings by representatives of the Faculty.
Affiliated membership of the Faculty has been given to
interested students and individual advice has been given
to students seeking help with regard to educational

and clinical opportunities. Student groups with SEM
local societies have been identified and encouraged

and several discussions have occurred to form an
Undergraduate National Society for SEM. This will be
launched at the UKSEM meeting on 23rd November
2011, the day of the student’s poster presentations at
this important international meeting.

Examination Committee

Dr Jumbo Jenner (Chairman)

Dr Jane Dunbar (Vice-Chair)

Dr Phil Batty

Dr Stuart Miller (since resigned)

Prof Stuart Hillis

Dr Wendy Dodds

Dr David Pugh

Dr John MacLean

Dr Mike Irani (Committee Member elect)

Prof Mark Batt (President)

Dr Rod Jaques (President-Elect)

Dr John Etherington (Vice-President)

Mr Jim Foster (Treasurer)

Mrs Yvonne Gilbert (FSEM, Executive Manager)

Ms Rita Capaldi (FSEM)

Mrs Sue Grant (RCSEd)

Mrs Gillian Joyce (RCSEd)

Mrs Rosemary Thompson (RCSEd)

This year’s examination committee annual report is a
little longer than normal on two accounts. Firstly in the
spirit of openness and hopefully interest I have included
more detail of committee members, examination results
and names of some of the people closely involved in

the diploma. Secondly, | hope a greater insight into

the workings of the diploma will spur members of

the Faculty to join us in the exciting task of keeping

our diploma ‘up to the mark’ in our aim to be the gold
standard qualification of Sport and Exercise Medicine.

Membership of the committee

There have been a number of resignations from the
committee including Peter Helms and Carrie MacEwen
both of whom have given much to the diploma

over many years. They have been instrumental in
developing the new face of the diploma, especially the
introduction of the MCQ format for the part 1 and the
OSCE format for the part 2. Their work will continue to
be appreciated for many years to come. The new faces
on the committee are listed above and are welcome.
Much hard work lies ahead.
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The role and content of the diploma examination

One of the most frequent and lively discussions I have
had in the last year with both established fellows and
trainers is the role of the diploma. The straightforward
answer is that the diploma is now blueprinted on the
2010 curriculum and set at a standard that is expected
of a specialist trainee in SEM after 2 years of training

at the end of ST4 and is required to progress to ST5.
The diploma is still open to any medical practitioner
who can demonstrate a commitment to SEM and wish a
qualification in SEM.

The subject that causes the most heated discussion

is whether we should continue to include OSCEs on
resuscitation and trauma. Until recently if a candidate
failed the resuscitation station she/he failed the whole
examination. This is not a requirement of the current
2010 curriculum and our educational advisors are
clear that ‘sudden death stations’ are not acceptable

in modern examinations nor are they acceptable to

the GMC. Failure at the resuscitation station no longer
results in an automatic fail for the whole examination.
In practice very few people have failed the resuscitation
station in the last 2 years and there is also an entry
requirement of an up to date resuscitation certificate for
entry into the part 2. There are those who would like
to see this continue as a knock out station and others
who feel that it should be taken out of the examination
altogether and examined in a different setting. [ have
no doubt that this debate will continue but for the time
being the diploma will continue to be mapped onto the
entirety of the curriculum and include a resuscitation
station. Itis important for individuals to be aware that
even when they have passed the diploma that they still
have a responsibility to maintain their resuscitation and
pitch side trauma skills with regular updates on ALS,
ATLS and pre-hospital sports trauma care courses in
line with the recommendations of the curriculum and
the sporting bodies that an individual may be involved
with

Results of the SEM diploma Examination

Total applied | Total Sat Pass
Mar-08 31 31 24
Oct-08 31 30 16
Apr-09 41 33 18
Oct-09 39 35 20
Mar-10 25 21 12
Oct-10 35 30 24
Mar-11 25 19
Oct-11 20 15

22

Fail

14

15

15

*Borderline regression marking introduced November
2010. To meet modern GMC requirements the need to
introduce a robust objective marking system to both
the part 1 and part 2 examinations was identified as a
priority.

During 2010 considerable effort was put in by members
of the committee to standard set all the questions for
the part 1 using the Angoff method. This enabled a pass
mark to be agreed prior to the October examination.
This has had the apparent effect of lowering the pass
mark by approximately 20%. Other factors including

a higher proportion of trainees now taking the
examination may well have contributed to this increase
in the pass rate. However in the year prior to the
introduction of the part 1 MCQ examination the pass
rate varied from 53% to 77%, reflecting a wide variation
in the number of candidates passing the diploma prior
to the introduction of the new examination and the
marking systems.

The marking system of the part 2 OSCE examinations
changed to the more robust and objective ‘borderline
regression method’ in November 2010. This does not
seem to have had a significant effect on the pass rate
compared with the historical figures.

Feedback and appeals

There have been no appeals since the last report but
there have been a number of requests for detailed
feedback from candidates after each of the part 2
examinations. This has been provided with some
positive feedback. The content and timing of feedback
will be discussed at the next committee meeting.

Quality assurance

The changes to the examination have highlighted the
need to ensure that the quality of the examination

is at a standard required by the GMC. After a period

of discussion it has been agreed by the committee to
appoint Richard Wakeford and his team to advise us on
quality assurance. Richard has a long association with
the examination syndicate at the College of Surgeons
at Edinburgh and advises on the College’s dental
examination. His team has been highly recommended
by both the Edinburgh College as well as my colleagues
in the Deanery at the University of Cambridge where he
advises on the QA of the final MB examinations.

Withdrew % Pass
0 77.42 These results and prt2 May-08
1 53.33
8 54.55 New SBA and EMQ format introduced
4 57.14
4 57.14
5 80.00 Angoff standard setting
76.0
75.0



Dissociating the part 1 from the part 2 of the Diploma
Until recently it was a requirement of the diploma that
successful candidates at the part 1 should proceed
without a break to the part 2. In addition itis a
requirement of the curriculum that Specialist Trainees
in SEM need to pass both parts of the diploma to
proceed from ST4 year of their training to ST5. The part
1 is a knowledge based examination. The part 2 exam
aims to test the application of this knowledge through
the OSCE format. It has become clear that all trainees
may not have acquired sufficient ‘field experience’ to
pass this part of the diploma. Changes in the timing of
the examination are now planned and an application
to the GMC has been made to dissociate the 2 parts of
the examination. This would allow trainees to proceed
to ST5 training with part 1 of the diploma with the
requirement to pass part 2 by the end of ST5. The
ability to proceed from part 1 directly to part 2 will be
retained.

Question writing and standard setting

The diploma needs not only a constant supply of new
questions (single best answers, extended matching
questions and OSCEs) but also to review the quality of
old questions. In addition all new questions must be
standard set by a minimum of 8 people and previous
standard settings reviewed in the light of the statistical
data produced by Speedwell after each exam. This is
time consuming work. The committee plan to hold a
number of questions writing days separate from the
days of examinations to try to facilitate this process. It is
hoped that members and fellows of the Faculty as well
as examiners will contribute to these days. The first
question-writing day to be held at the RCP London was
held on October 11th and [ am particularly grateful to
Dr Andy Nicol, Dr Nick Strowbridge and Dr Rick Seah for
contributing questions and to Prof John Fairclough and
Dr Kim Gregory for given up their valuable time to make
this event a success. We will be sending out dates for
similar events in the future with plenty of warning and
hope that Faculty members will feel able to contribute.
We plan to arrange training with these sessions and to
make them as enjoyable as possible. CME points will be
applied for.

Total applied | Total Sat Pass
May-08 41 31 24
Nov-08 38 22 9
May-09 46 24 11
Nov-09 27 23 8
May-10 27 22 11
Nov-10* 42 41 22
May-11 21 9

Fail

13

13

15

11

19

Computerisation of marking of the part 2

A priority for the future is to enable the OSCE
examinations to be marked and the pass mark
calculated automatically. Plans for a computerised
marking system are now well advanced. A
computerised system will ensure reliability of data
entry as well as enabling quality information to be
generated in the same way as Speedwell does for the
part 1. Our current system is very time consuming and
[ am grateful to all in the examination department who
have helped us move to the new system of marking. In
particular I would like to thank Fiona Gibb, who has
spent many long hours double checking our manual
data entry and results.

The examination department

This year’s report would not be complete without
acknowledging all the members of the examination
department who do so much unseen and invaluable
work. There have been a number of changes. Jan
McNeil who has looked after the question bank with
Shona Watt for many years retired in the summer and
we are very grateful for all her hard work. We welcome
her replacement Gillian Joyce, who continues to be very
ably supported by Shona. Rosemary Thompson has
taken over the day to day running of the examination
from Cathy McKenzie. Finally we welcome back Sue
Grant who has a long connection with the diploma and
has taken back the reigns from Ewa Sliwinska to oversee
the examination team.

Examiner training

Many thanks go to all of the examiners who have given
up their valuable time to not only examine